Dr. Mikelis Svilans

Ontario

Canada 

26th February 2004

The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Room S1.61, Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

AUSTRALIA

Telephone: (02) 6277 3560

Fax: (02) 6277 5794

E-mail: legcon.sen@aph.gov.au 

Dear Sir/Madam,

In response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates please accept my submission as follows.

Having acquired an excellent education in Adelaide, up to the level of Master of Engineering Science (1974, University of Adelaide), my interests diverged into pursuing the latest developments in semiconductor technology. As positions and opportunities were limited at Australian Telecom Research Laboratories (presently Telstra, I believe), the only available such research facility in Australia, I accepted an exchange scholarship from the German government. For almost 6 years (1974-1980) I was employed part time in the Semiconductor Electronics Institute, Technical University of Aachen, Gernmany, while at the same time performing research toward a doctorate degree, which was conferred to me in November 1980.

Upon completion of the doctorate, I received an offer to take up a position with Bell-Northern Research, Ottawa (now a part of NortelNetworks), which I accepted, since it provided a unique opportunity to continue to develop new skills in optoelectronics and high-speed fiber-optic networks. After 19 years there, I followed a new opportunity to diverge into the field of passive optics and optical networking at JDS-Uniphase, also in Ottawa.

Throughout these last 23 years in Ottawa, I have maintained my Australian citizenship, retaining my residence permit in Canada as a landed immigrant. On average I have been back to Australia as often as possible to visit my family and friends. On these occasions I have made informal enquiries about possibilities of suitable professional positions, which could enable me to move back to reside in Australia. My children have also been registered as Australian Citizens and would be interested in furthering their education and careers in Australia, which they have come to like very much from the few visits they have had the joy to experience.

Regarding life in Ottawa as an expatriate, several activities have helped me stay in touch with that “DownUnder” far away. In the early years, the Australian High Commission used to circulate a weekly newsletter (later monthly) which was very much appreciated. At some point this was unfortunately abolished for economic reasons. Thanks to the personal initiative of staff members of the Commission in recent years, contact could be re-established via e-mail, often announcing and inviting to luncheons, afternoon drinks and other functions organised for expatriates like me. The personal enthusiasm of the High Commissioner is much appreciated, as well as that of Robyn Barlow, First Secretary (Administration) and Consul and Melissa Stewart Cultural Relations and Public Affairs Manager.

On the non-governmental side, a local businessman, Trevor Cook, has been coordinating regular monthly luncheons through the Ottawa Australian Business Network, while Maggie Quinn has coordinated occasional cultural and social activities within the auspices of the Downunder Club.

Overall, the hurdles facing an Australian expatriate are the long travel distance from North America, the political restrictions, especially with the tightened security measures being implemented worldwide and the ever-continuing search for opportunities to resettle in Australia.

In summary, may I submit the following suggestions for your consideration:

1) The recognition of dual citizenship by Australia is very important, as the present situation may soon require accepting local citizenship to continue living normally, but I have no wish to relinquish my Australian citizenship;

2) Any kind of assistance and support would be valuable for maintaining social contact with Australia and Australians. The local High Commission is in a strong position to do this;

3) Development of professional contacts with Australia should be fostered. There is a willingness to share the experience and knowledge acquired overseas, but the difficulty appears in identifying opportunities for interacting with industrial, commercial and academic institutions and colleagues. Toward this goal, an information exchange could provide the necessary connections. Travel assistance for lectureships, conferences and other professional activities would go a long way toward promoting technical and professional interaction;

4) Expanding existing exchange programmes as well as initiating special programmes for expatriate youth would promote a strengthening of their ties with Australia;

5) Presently there appears to be no viable tax-free mechanism to make donations to Australian charities and educational institutions from Canada. If arrangements could be made between the respective governments, donations and monetary support could be expedited whilst enjoying the same tax deduction when making similar donations to Canadian charities.

In summary, there are many of us who feel indebted to the excellent education acquired in Australia which has permitted us to follow our career interests in other parts of the world. It would be in Australia’s interest to find ways of capitalising on this investment and paving a smoother path for dialogue and interaction to enable us to return the favour.

Sincerely,

Mik Svilans
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